[bookmark: _GoBack]University Health and Safety Council
Tuesday, January 10, 2017

Present:  Mark Bachmeier, J. J. Brown, Todd Corley, Sue Edwards, Ellen Gruelke, Troy Heustess, Jenny Koehn, Barb Krause, Martha Marking, Jason Marshburn, Bill McGowan, Olivia Patterson, Amy Page, Alan Rasmussen, Charlie Wallin, and Leroy Wright

Guests:  Maria Anastasiou and Jesse Lutabingwa 

WELCOME AND MINUTES:
Leroy welcomed everyone and asked for approval of the November 1, 2016 University Health and Safety Council Minutes.  There being no changes or objection, the minutes were approved as written.

APPALACHIAN INTERNATIONAL CRISIS MANAGEMENT PROTOCOLS:
Maria Anastasiou and Jesse Lutabingwa from the Office of International Programs presented information on the International Crisis Management Protocols.  Jesse explained that the document is important to support the health and safety of students when traveling abroad.  This document was originally put together 8 years ago and is undergoing significant revisions.  The final document is almost ready to go through the approval process.

Jesse stated that while we have a number of folks that go abroad each semester, we have not had any major crisis.  In order to prepare for any crisis, the Office of International Programs monitors events and follows protocols.  

Points of Interest and Concern and Notice:
· Traveling abroad entails risks and it is important to pay attention to natural disasters, political instabilities, etc., in the areas where students, faculty or staff are traveling.
· Paying attention to State Department travel warnings, with attention to what the British people are doing and putting out as far as warnings or concerns, subscribing to Overseas Security Advisory Council Reports and following their direction 2-3 times a day, which advises businesses and universities that operate around the world.
· Require that faculty and staff get orientation and health information necessary prior to departure; require pre-departure information to everyone traveling

International Crisis Management 
· Consists of three main parts
· Response Team – if in the event of a crisis, i.e. tsunami in Japan, nuclear plant crisis, the team will be convened to determine action for providing health and safety to those abroad.  Jesse serves as chair of the team and J. J. serves as the Co-Chair.  
· Communication – Once we have crisis information and to avoid any misinformation flow, University Communications responds to the media
· Evacuation – A process will be outlined if this has to take place.  An example given was with the tsunami in Japan.  The situation was followed through contact with the partner institution, and if it were determined this would be needed, assistance would be requested through the State Department to get folks out of the area, following procedures outlined in the International Crisis Management Policy.

Jesse reiterated that the International Programs Office is proactive in providing information to travelers and how they can prepare themselves to avoid danger while they are traveling.

Barb thanked Jesse and Maria for trying to be proactive with these issues and stated her appreciation of the care and attention, particularly providing the information on the front end, which is very critical.

JJ stated that this is a major update and thanked everyone for the great collaboration and stated his appreciation of these efforts.  JJ stated that the document will be sent out to the whole group, and asked that additional thoughts and comments for feedback be sent after this review.  

Leroy asked Jesse how they make sure that those guiding these trips are following these protocols.  Jesse stated that they have pre-travel meetings with all of the leaders, students and program leaders and they are strongly encouraged to get to health centers to get appropriate health information.   how to make sure those guiding these trips  how do you make sure they are following these protocols – Jesse – pre-travel meetings with those folks – students and program leaders are strongly encouraged to get with health centers to get health information.  Maris stated that this document is a required document and is one of the items in a list they are all strongly encouraged to have with them.  

Jesse stated that sometimes it is better not to make faculty members scared of leading these trips, but it is important to share the understanding of the full implications of what it means to have a student in your care.  They need to know what they can and what they cannot do.  

Bill stated that in his position with the Campus Security Authorities, he will contact Jesse and Maria about making the information for CSA’s a part of the orientation for these leaders.  

Sue asked if this document has been routed through the Council of Chairs, and Jesse stated that it has not.  They are awaiting approval from General Counsel first.  Jesse stated that they will go through the Council of Chairs, Deans Council and Provost Council and finally to Cabinet to approve.  After approval, the new document will replace the old one.

Note:  (The Cabinet will review whether this should be included in the Policy Manual or whether it can be a set of protocols for the department.)
EQUITY, DIVERSITY AND COMPLIANCE ORGANIZATIONAL UPDATE:
Ellen Hartman, Interim Title IX Coordinator, provided an update on the Equity, Diversity and Compliance Office.  Ellen stated that everything is functioning as normal.  Susan is focusing on diversity issues and exit interviews for employees at the University.  She will still do New Student and Employee Orientation, and the discrimination and retaliation policy is still being reviewed.  Amy is functioning in the same roles, with hiring and office management issues.  There is a shift in the intake and complaints and concerns around Title IX workplace violence and Ellen is serving in the interim role as Title IX Coordinator.  

Any issues relative to harassment, discrimination or work place violence will be handled as follows:
Faculty – Sue Edwards
Employee – Mark Bachmeier
Student – Ellen Hartman

When she receives questions about where do I go, how do I file a report, etc. Ellen refers as noted above.  

Ellen stated that Sonya Randolph, the Title IX investigator, is no longer with the office.   

Sue stated that the search firm is on campus today for the position of Associate Vice Chancellor of Equity, Diversity and Compliance.  Bill asked if they would wait to hire the Title IX Coordinator when this position is filled.  Sue stated that this is the plan.  
Amy Dellinger Page and Willie Fleming serve as Co-Chairs for the search. 

Several individuals are trained to assist with investigations:  Karla Rusch, David Cook, and several more.  There is an initiative within the system to share and borrow these folks. (Asheville on-line with our programs)  

UNC SAFETY COMMITTEE UPDATE:
JJ updated information from the UNC Safety Committee:
· Next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for Feb. 8
· JJ going to CH tomorrow to work on planning for that meeting

Items that are still in the forefront:
· Reporting to University Leadership – generate every summer
· Connections to Clery
· On-going training – General Administration is committed to keeping
· Policy Changes

Barb stated that there will be some big policy changes and it seems clear to her that we will have a set of definitions issued that we will follow in making policy changes.  Barb stated that the subcommittee members have done their best to put forward each campus policy and definition and to get a policy that fits best for the whole system.


JJ reported that Paul Cousins is retiring from NC State in May, and he has been chair of the UNC Safety Committee.   JJ has been asked to chair that group for the next couple of years.

JJ reported that everything now comes back to the 36 recommendations from 2014 and the committee will be spending time deep in this document tomorrow to determine where things align with Spellings direction and where to see our work and focus.

JJ hopes to give a better update at the February meeting of this Council.

JJ will also share a “Mental Health White Paper” from a group chaired by Virginia Hardy from ECU.  These will be system wide recommendations made and submitted to President Spellings. 

IVC UPDATE:
Amy reported that the Climate Survey for Employees and Students are near completion and she hopes to share the finalized draft at the February meeting of the Council.

Martha is securing donations for incentives/ways to encourage participation.  

Amy also reported that almost 2200 faculty and staff have completed the Haven on-line Training.   Names of those who have not will be pulled, supervisors updated with a new deadline and strong encouragement for participation.

Also in process is providing an updated supervisor list for invitations to a 3 hour supervisor training.  

Vice President Biden has written a letter and issued a new task force report for guidance with an anticipated blow back under the new administration in terms of sexual violence on campus and what recommendations are provided.  There are things we need to do to underscore continued progress.

JJ stated that it is quite amazing what our campus has done and what you have done to contribute to this effort.  He stated he is grateful for the work and support from all of those that have moved this along.  The work will be on-going and he thanked everyone for the work and collaboration.  

EARLY INTERVENTION TEAM:
Martha reported that the stats are not totally in but are being checked by Heather Langdon for accuracy.  The numbers appear to be down 37 from last fall.  

316 referred last semester – down from the 343 semester before

36 interventions (15 while she was in India) and few more out there – around 60 total

The team is working great with a graduate student working with them

The training provided, “Mental Health First Aid” was very beneficial.   

Andrea Mitchell has announced her retirement and they are looking for someone to replace Andrea.

CARE TEAM: 

Alan reported that the “Mental Health First Aid” training was great training, and that the CAMS training (Collaborate and Management of Suicidal Ideation) provided by a grant award that Denise Lovin and Kurt Michael wrote and submitted for a full day of training in the Counseling Center was also great.  He expressed how thankful he is for this training.   

Alan reported rising numbers at a record pace through Thanksgiving, with average weekly cases bringing the total well above 800.  After Thanksgiving the numbers went down for a total of 619 cases last fall.  

Alan reported that they are still running numbers and are having continued discussion about the severity and increasing numbers involving more lethal forms of drug and alcohol use.  One thing that reflects this is a 53% increase in hospitalizations – true hospital stays, not assessments.  That is a very scary increase and they are working closely with the Crisis Team at the hospital.  (They have created a SAFE area in Cannon Hospital which will provide students and the community a much safer space)

Substance abuse shows an increase 6% - 9% (but still low) which does not reflect the cocktails being experimenting with (and this feels different than semesters before).

JJ stated that the SAFE area – can have some challenges with the transportation piece that is provided by University Police.  The transportation piece is different for students that go to Watauga Hospital than if they go involuntarily to Cannon.  The shift with more students going to Linville involuntarily is more of a challenge on how they get there.  We typically go to the Hospital (the Crisis Team still staffs the hospital) but off campus students are more of a concern.

Bill asked if the students seen are typically freshmen.  Alan responded that it is pretty even across the board for all 4 classifications of students. 

THREAT ASSESSMENT:
Todd nothing new to report and he is still working on getting the team together.  The third and final training by General Education will be hosted by ECU.  He reported that he believes that everyone from ASU has attended but he will send this out again to make sure everyone gets the opportunity.  

EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT: 

Jason – no update

SAFETY AND HEALTH COMMITTEE:

Charlie reported that at the last meeting of the Safety and Health Committee, the police presented information on the body cameras which was very helpful.  They are working with Robin Tindall on lab coat laundering.  

Charlie offered thanks from the committee to the University Police Department that transports all employees who need medical care.  He reported that one accident involving falling in the snow was reported last night but they did not need treatment.  

Charlie reported that there was still confusion with the messaging to employees regarding reporting to work during the snow.  He stated that some have said they did not receive the email.  

Mark stated that the email went out to all employees the evening before – no later than 5:30 a.m. – and it is people’s responsibility to pay attention since we do not have the ability to call every employee.  Some people don’t check their messages and other people ignore the message.  The purpose of Condition 2 is to keep folks away so that crews can make place safe before folks come back and we need to reinforce those rules.  He understands that folks do not like having to apply leave but like not to apply leave but this is state policy now and we need to reinforce this strongly.  
Barb stated that we have the SNOW number for everyone that does not have e-mail or a mobile device.  

Mark also reinforced that if someone makes it to work when we have a Condition 2, we should counsel them on Condition 2 but not send them back out.  

Leroy suggested that we have on going follow up with what each of the policies mean.  

FACULTY STAFF WELFARE:

Sue stated she had nothing to report since the committee has not met. 

Mark stated that there is clearly a need of a new year regroup to continue to work on the marketing plan for Conflict Management Office and Contact Employee Assistance Program and get these up and running.  Mark relayed that at the present level of utilization, he would have a problem continuing to submit the invoices.  It is a good program and a marketing approach is needed.   

Mark informed that an invitation will be sent soon regarding a scheduled mediation training/certification training g in May with the purpose to increase the pool trained in with mediation training.  This is a 40 hour program and provides a good skill set for folks to have.  These folks are also included in a shared program with other state agencies in need of these services.   They will be taking recommendations for spaces for 20 folks and those that do not fill will be offered to other state agencies.  


NOTES:

JJ – The search committee for the Chief of Police position met yesterday and will meet again next week, applications are being reviewed

Jenny was asked by Brad to replace the information on-line regarding the adverse weather policy (apparently the old policy is still on the website).  Mark stated that this was an error with the link that was posted in the communication email, and this has been updated.   

The meeting adjourned at 10:00 a.m.   The next meeting is scheduled for February 7, 8:30 – 10:30 a.m., Roan Mountain Room, PSU.

